International law and the common law uphold the human rights and property of indigenous peoples.

· When English common law was taken into new colonies, where indigenous peoples already had their own customary law, that indigenous customary law became part of the colony’s evolving common law, and could be enforced by the courts.

· Doug Graham, as the then Minister of Justice, was clear if a bit blunt about it. “The law recognises that some have different rights to others... because they are not the same... Maori have certain customary rights which have not been extinguished. We [non-Maori] don’t have them.” (NZ Herald, 31 May 1997.)

· A good example, from Australia, was the so-called Mabo decision of the Australian courts, which recognised the land rights of aboriginal peoples according to their customs. Australia had no treaty with its indigenous peoples, so the decision was based entirely on common law.

· It’s easy to exaggerate the number and importance of these cases. It’s also tempting for the media to pick up on the cases where some Maori people abuse real rights or behave unreasonably. Whether you concentrate on those cases or on the many cases of Maori generosity and willingness to meet others’ needs will be a matter of personal choice.

· These special rights are for Maori not as individuals but as members of a tribal group, a hapū or iwi. It was the hapū, not individual Maori, that held and ruled the territory.

· Through the Treaty and other arrangements, the hapū made space for settlers to come to this country, but not to disrupt the freedom of the hapū to run their own affairs. It’s nothing to do with race, it’s to do with being indigenous tribes.
· In our constitution, Parliament holds supreme authority, and its laws can overrule common law and customary law, but it must take account of the Bill of Rights Act 1990 and New Zealand’s international obligations to protect human rights, notably the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.

· These processes should at least act as a brake on legislation that breaches human rights, and they are therefore important to all New Zealanders.

· All of this was illustrated by the recent legislation over foreshores and seabeds. It breached indigenous rights and knowingly discriminated against Maori, and the result is that New Zealand’s human rights record has been damaged internationally and our Government has to report on an ongoing basis to a UN committee on what it’s doing to remedy the situation.
Check it out in:

Alison Quentin-Baxter ed, Recognising the Rights of Indigenous Peoples
Geoffrey Palmer and Matthew Palmer, Bridled Power

Information about the International Day of the World's Indigenous People - www.converge.org.nz/pma/idwip05.htm
